China Bulletin

Prepared by the research staff of the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission (USCC.gov)



June 3, 2025

Highlights

China and Russia Reinforce Strategic Alignment at Victory Day Parade Export Surge Continues, Shifting Away from U.S. Market Hong Kong and Mainland Exchanges Tell Different Stories of China's Economy PBOC Cuts Rates and Boosts Liquidity in Familiar Playbook Chipping Away at Chips

China and Russia Reinforce Strategic Alignment at Victory Day Parade

Xi Jinping and Vladimir Putin doubled down on their growing strategic alignment, affirmed support for each other's expansionist ambitions, and highlighted their mutual backing of antidemocratic regimes.

- China and Russia used Xi's trip to Moscow for Russia's May 9th Victory Day celebrations (commemorating the end of WWII) to signal that U.S. efforts to drive a wedge between them are futile. Xi proclaimed that China and Russia were "true friends of steel forged by repeated struggles," and the two sides released a joint statement declaring that their relationship is "not constrained by any third party."
- China and Russia doubled down on support for each other's expansionist aims. In the joint statement, Russia reiterated its stance that Taiwan is "an inalienable part of the People's Republic of China" and vowed to support Chinese efforts to "protect national sovereignty and territorial integrity." Likewise, the statement adopted Russia's preferred language that a solution to the war in Ukraine must "eliminate the root causes of the conflict" and "take into account the legitimate security interests and concerns of all countries."
- While in Moscow, Xi also met with the leader of the Burma (Myanmar) junta, Min Aung Hlaing—China's highest-level meeting with the Burma junta since 2021. The meeting signaled China and Russia's increasing coordination of their support for the Burma military, which has been sanctioned by the United States and like-minded countries since its 2021 coup overthrowing a democratically elected government.

Export Surge Continues, Shifting Away from U.S. Market

Capital goods bolstered China's April export growth, as Chinese manufacturers expand global operations.

• Chinese exports beat forecasts and grew \$238 billion or 8 percent year-over-year in April, according to data from China's General Administration of Customs. Exports to emerging markets offset an \$88 billion decline to the United States, with ASEAN economies accounting for a \$104 billion increase—a 21 percent growth from April 2024 (see Figure 1).

This issue of the China Bulletin was prepared by Zoe Merewether, Jack Neubauer, Cindy Zheng, Matthew Dagher-Margosian, Niels Graham, Graham Ayres, and Charles Horne. You may reach us at contact@uscc.gov.

Disclaimer: This bulletin is the product of research performed by professional staff of the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission (USCC) and was prepared to support the ongoing research and deliberations of the Commission. Posting of this bulletin to the Commission's website is intended to promote greater awareness and understanding of developing issues for Congressional staff and the public, in support of the Commission's efforts to "monitor, investigate, and report" on U.S.-China economic relations and their implications for U.S. national security, as mandated by Public Law 106-398 (as subsequently modified in law, see uscc.gov/charter). The public release of this document does not imply an endorsement by the Commission, any individual Commissioner, or the Commission's other professional staff, of the views or considerations raised in this staff-prepared bulletin.

 China's export surge was driven by capital goods like machinery and equipment, consistent with data showing Chinese-owned factories scaling up manufacturing in Vietnam, Indonesia, and Thailand.⁹
 China's consumer goods exports fell in April with the contraction in U.S.-China trade, following a rush of U.S. export orders in March to beat tariffs.¹⁰

\$100B
\$50B
-\$50B
United India EU Africa Latin ASEAN ROW
States

Figure 1: China's April 2025 Growth in Exports to Emerging Markets Offsets Decline to U.S.

Source: China's General Administration of Customs, China: Exports of Goods by Country in USD, via Haver Analytics, 2025.

• Growing exports to emerging market economies are deepening China's trade imbalance with the world, with China's trade surplus ballooning 33 percent year-over-year to \$96 billion in April. ¹¹ The trend is likely to persist as Chinese manufacturers continue to rapidly expand capacity domestically, aided by further investment subsidies, despite significant excess capacity in many sectors. ¹² Equipment investment surged 19 percent year-over-year in March—the fastest growth since 2013—buttressed by an expansion of the Chinese government's 2024 equipment loan subsidy program. ¹³

Hong Kong and Mainland Exchanges Tell Different Stories of China's Economy

Chinese battery champion CATL's secondary listing on the Hong Kong Stock Exchange (HKEX) continues a trend of mainland firms capitalizing on Hong Kong's high valuations.

- On May 19, 2025, a subsidiary of Contemporary Amperex Technology Co., Limited (CATL) raised 35.7 billion Hong Kong dollars (HK\$) (\$4.6 billion) through a share offering in Hong Kong, CATL's second listing after a 2018 initial public offering (IPO) in Shenzhen. ¹⁴ The subsidiary's shares jumped after the offering, riding a trend of high valuations as mainland and global investors have poured into HKEX seeking returns from Chinese tech and energy stocks. ¹⁵ The listing marks Hong Kong's largest since 2021 and is expected to be one of the world's biggest this year. ¹⁶
- CATL follows a spate of recent mainland firms opting to list on HKEX rather than U.S. exchanges, allowing them to raise international capital to fund expansion abroad without complying with U.S. listing requirements. 17 According to the prospectus, CATL will use a portion of the funds for a new plant in Hungary. 18
- The U.S. Department of Defense designated CATL as a Chinese Military Company on January 7, 2025, though CATL disputes that it has any military-related business or activities. ¹⁹ Nevertheless, U.S. banks participated in the listing. ²⁰ CATL structured the offering to take advantage of Regulation S, a U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission exemption that waives certain U.S. regulatory filing obligations for offshore listings but effectively bars sales to investors inside the United States. ²¹

Chinese policymakers are struggling to shore up investor sentiment for mainland equities amid structural macroeconomic issues.

- In contrast to HKEX, China's mainland markets are struggling to maintain their momentum after a surge from investor excitement over DeepSeek's apparent breakthrough in early 2025. 22 Chinese authorities have resorted to market and regulatory intervention to bolster share prices, directing a group of state-affiliated investors (often called the "national team") to buy a record number of stocks in April and extending a relending facility to help companies bolster their stocks through share buybacks. 23
- Uncertainty over the future of China's real economy, which emphasizes manufacturing and exports, will likely shape the trajectory of China's financial markets.²⁴ Chinese equity performance has stayed flat despite the resumption of trade talks between China and the United States as China's economy remains mired in a structural slowdown exacerbated by weak consumer sentiment.²⁵

PBOC Cuts Rates and Boosts Liquidity in Familiar Playbook

China announced a raft of stimulus measures to boost the domestic economy in May, though similar measures have had limited results in spurring consumer spending and stabilizing the housing market.²⁶

- Days before the May 11 meeting in Geneva between the U.S. and Chinese trade delegations, the People's Bank of China (PBOC) announced a monetary stimulus package designed to maintain China's growth, bolster favored sectors, shore up market sentiment, and insulate the economy from trade volatility.²⁷ The package encompassed a cut in banks' required reserves, allowing them to lend up to 1 trillion renminbi (RMB) (\$138.8 billion) more. ²⁸ It also included various interest rate cuts, including for first-time mortgages. It expanded central bank credit for consumer goods and equipment trade-in programs as well, both aimed at boosting consumption.²⁹
- This round of stimulus marks the latest effort to combat tepid growth from China's property market downturn and lukewarm consumer sentiment since COVID restrictions were lifted at the beginning of 2023. Repeated rate cuts and liquidity injections have had little lasting impact in terms of boosting household spending, with the PBOC reporting outstanding short-term household loans decreased RMB 241.6 billion (\$33.5 billion) year-over-year in January through April 2025. Strong exports, industry-led investment growth, and the success of trade-in programs have reduced the urgency of more stimulus, but Chinese authorities may need to deploy additional measures to hit China's 5 percent annual growth target.
- The PBOC continues to walk a tightrope in calibrating stimulus measures. Reducing domestic interest rates further could trigger capital outflows as China is trying to boost stock market sentiment and strengthen international use of the RMB.³² With China's debt-to-gross domestic product (GDP) ratio exceeding 300 percent and signs of worsening consumer credit quality, Chinese regulators are also wary of overstimulating.³³

Chipping Away at Chips

In an effort to keep up with changing dynamics in advanced semiconductors and artificial intelligence (AI), the U.S. Department of Commerce's Bureau of Industry and Security (BIS) provided new guidance relating to NVIDIA's H20 chips and Huawei's advanced chip ambitions.

- On April 9, NVIDIA's 8K revealed that BIS had sent it an "is informed" letter effectively prohibiting sales of NVIDIA's H20 chips to China, which NVIDIA had designed to be permissible for sale there. BIS's actions may be in response to DeepSeek's innovations in model architecture, which moved away from the importance of "model training" to "model inference. BH20 chip is inferior in training large language models and reasoning models, reportedly it delivers 20 percent faster inference than the H100, a chip that was already export controlled due to its advanced capabilities.
- Separately, on May 13 BIS issued guidance on the risk of using Huawei Ascend 910B, 910C, and 910D chips—informing companies that usage of these chips anywhere in the world may subject them to future BIS enforcement action because such "chips were likely developed or produced in violation of U.S. export controls."³⁷

Endnotes

- ¹ Shannon Tiezzi, "Xi, Putin Vow to 'Defend the Victorious Outcome of WWII' by Countering the US," *Diplomat*, May 10, 2025. https://thediplomat.com/2025/05/xi-putin-vow-to-defend-the-victorious-outcome-of-wwii-by-countering-the-us/; Pjotr Sauer and Shaun Walker, "Chinese Troops March with Russian Forces as Xi Joins Putin for Victory Day Parade," *Guardian*, May 9, 2025. https://www.theguardian.com/weather/2025/may/09/chinese-troops-march-with-russian-forces-as-xi-joins-putin-for-victory-day-parade.
- ² China's Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "中华人民共和国和俄罗斯联邦在纪念中国人民抗日战争、苏联伟大卫国战争胜利和联合国成立 80 周年之际关于进一步深化中俄新时代全面战略协作伙伴关系的联合声明" [Joint Statement between the People's Republic of China and the Russian Federation on Further Deepening the China-Russia Comprehensive Strategic Partnership of Coordination for the New Era on the Occasion of the 80th Anniversary of the Victory of the Chinese People's War of Resistance against Japanese Aggression, the Soviet Union's Great Patriotic War and the Founding of the United Nations], May 9, 2025. https://web.archive.org/web/20250521235011/https://www.mfa.gov.cn/zyxw/202505/t20250509_11617671.shtml; China's Foreign Ministry, "习近平同俄罗斯总统普京共同会见记者" [Xi Jinping and Putin Jointly Meet the Press], May 8, 2025. https://web.archive.org/web/20250521181548/https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/zyxw/202505/t20250508_11617598.shtml.
- ³ China's Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "中华人民共和国和俄罗斯联邦在纪念中国人民抗日战争、苏联伟大卫国战争胜利和联合国成立 80 周年之际关于进一步深化中俄新时代全面战略协作伙伴关系的联合声明" [Joint Statement between the People's Republic of China and the Russian Federation on Further Deepening the China-Russia Comprehensive Strategic Partnership of Coordination for the New Era on the Occasion of the 80th Anniversary of the Victory of the Chinese People's War of Resistance against Japanese Aggression, the Soviet Union's Great Patriotic War and the Founding of the United Nations], May 9, 2025. https://web.archive.org/web/20250521235011/https://www.mfa.gov.cn/zyxw/202505/t20250509 11617671.shtml.
- ⁴ China's Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "中华人民共和国和俄罗斯联邦在纪念中国人民抗日战争、苏联伟大卫国战争胜利和联合国成立 80 周年之际关于进一步深化中俄新时代全面战略协作伙伴关系的联合声明" [Joint Statement between the People's Republic of China and the Russian Federation on Further Deepening the China-Russia Comprehensive Strategic Partnership of Coordination for the New Era on the Occasion of the 80th Anniversary of the Victory of the Chinese People's War of Resistance against Japanese Aggression, the Soviet Union's Great Patriotic War and the Founding of the United Nations], May 9, 2025. https://web.archive.org/web/20250521235011/https://www.mfa.gov.cn/zyxw/202505/t20250509_11617671.shtml.
- ⁵ Maria Siow, "Xi Jinping's Meeting with Myanmar's Junta Leader in Moscow Signals China's Backing of Regime," South China Morning Post, May 16, 2025. https://www.scmp.com/week-asia/politics/article/3310528/xi-jinpings-meeting-myanmars-junta-leader-moscow-signals-chinas-backing-regime; Wen Xin and Li Ming, "习近平会见缅甸领导人敏昂莱" [Xi Jinping Meets with Myanmar Leader Min Aung Hlaing], Xinhua, May 9, 2025. https://web.archive.org/web/20250521235815/http://www.xinhuanet.com/politics/leaders/20250509/200627484df24c8d9bc1450e80d0c26a/c.html.
- ⁶ Maria Siow, "Xi Jinping's Meeting with Myanmar's Junta Leader in Moscow Signals China's Backing of Regime," South China Morning Post, May 16, 2025. https://www.scmp.com/week-asia/politics/article/3310528/xi-jinpings-meeting-myanmars-junta-leader-moscow-signals-chinas-backing-regime; Katey Fardelmann, Stephen Nattrass, and Simon Gollish, "New Sanctions and Export Restrictions Imposed Targeting Burma: Updated Positions of the United States, Canada, United Kingdom and European Union," Norton Rose Fulbright, April 26, 2021. https://www.nortonrosefulbright.com/en-us/knowledge/publications/ac28ff93/new-sanctions-and-export-restrictions-imposed-targeting-burma.
- ⁷ China's General Administration of Customs, *China: Exports in USD (NSA, Mil.US\$)*, via Haver Analytics, 2025; Joe Cash and Yukun Zhang, "China's Exports Top Forecasts Helped by Global Rush to Beat Tariffs," *Reuters*, May 9, 2025. https://www.reuters.com/world/china/chinas-exports-imports-beat-expectations-april-2025-05-09/.
- ⁸ China's General Administration of Customs, China: Exports in USD (NSA, Mil. US\$), via Haver Analytics, 2025.
- ⁹ China's General Administration of Customs, *China: Exports to ASEAN (NSA, Mil.US\$)*, via Haver Analytics, 2025; China's General Administration of Customs, *China: Exports to Indonesia, Thailand, Vietnam: Machinery and Electrical Equipment (NSA, Thous.US\$)*, via Haver Analytics, 2025; Armand Meyer and Agatha Kratz, "China's Manufacturing FDI in ASEAN Grew Rapidly, but Faces Tariff Headwinds," *Rhodium Group*, April 25, 2025. https://rhg.com/research/chinas-manufacturing-fdi-in-asean-grew-rapidly-but-faces-tariff-headwinds/.
- ¹⁰ Logan Wright, Allen Feng, and Endeavour Tian, "Update on High-Frequency Indicators, May 2025," Rhodium Group, May 12, 2025, 2.
- ¹¹ China's General Administration of Customs, *China: Exports in USD*, *China: Imports in USD*, via Haver Analytics, 2025.
- 12 Jacob Gunter et al., "Beyond Overcapacity: Chinese-Style Modernization and the Clash of Economic Models," Mercator Institute for China Studies, April 1, 2025. https://merics.org/en/report/beyond-overcapacity-chinese-style-modernization-and-clash-economic-models; China's State Council, Notice of the State Council on Issuing the Action Plan for Promoting Large-Scale Equipment Upgrading and Consumer Goods Trade-in (推动大规模设备更新和消费品以旧换新行动方案), March 7, 2025. Translation. https://web.archive.org/web/20250421232825/https://www.gov.cn/zhengce/content/202403/content_6939232.htm; Camille Boullenois, Agatha Kratz, and Daniel H. Rosen, "Overcapacity at the Gate," Rhodium Group, March 26, 2024. https://rhg.com/research/overcapacity-at-the-gate/.
- National Bureau of Statistics of China, China: Fixed Investment: Purchase of Equipment & Instruments, via Haver Analytics, 2025; Fan Qianchan et al., "China Expands Equipment Upgrade and Trade-in Subsidies by \$11 Billion in 2025," Caixin, January 9, 2025. https://www.caixinglobal.com/2025-01-09/china-expands-equipment-upgrade-and-trade-in-subsidies-by-111-billion-in-2025-102277093.html.

- ¹⁴ Charlotte Yang, "Tesla Supplier CATL Soars in HK Debut after World's Top Listing This Year," Bloomberg, May 19, 2025. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2025-05-19/catl-set-to-debut-in-hong-kong-after-world-s-top-listing-in-2025?sref=mxbIZFb4; Scott Murdoch and Kane Wu, "China's CATL Set to Price Shares at HK\$263 Each in \$4.6 Billion Hong Kong Listing, Sources Say," Reuters, May 14, 2025. https://www.neuters.com/world/china/chinas-catl-set-price-shares-hk263-each-hong-kong-listing-sources-say-2025-05-14/; Contemporary Amperex Technology Co., "Limited Prospectus." https://www.hkexnews.hk/app/sehk/2025/107127/documents/sehk25021100743.pdf; Matthew Fulco, "Hong Kong's IPO Market Gets Boost from PRC Firms," https://jamestown.org/program/hong-kongs-ipo-market-gets-boost-from-prc-firms/; Tom Hancock, "Chinese Battery Maker CATL Jumps 44% on Trading Debut," https://www.fi.com/content/27a0297a-6d38-11e8-92d3-6c13e5c92914.
- ¹⁵ Daniel Ren, "China's World-Beaters in Tech, Energy Sectors Are Focus of Investors, JPMorgan Says," South China Morning Post, May 30, 2025. https://www.scmp.com/business/china-business/article/3312022/chinas-world-beaters-tech-energy-sectors-are-focus-investors-jpmorgan-says; Enoch Yiu, "Hong Kong's 1st-Quarter Funding Rank Climbs to 4th Place as City Is Poised for IPO Bonanza," South China Morning Post, April 1, 2025. https://www.scmp.com/business/banking-finance/article/3304565/hong-kong-climbs-ipo-league-table-fourth-fundraising-jumps-fourfold.

¹⁶ Dave Sebastian and Julia Fioretti, "CATL Guides IPO Price at Top End in World's Biggest Listing of 2025," *Bloomberg*, May 14, 2025. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2025-05-14/catl-is-said-to-guide-pricing-of-hong-kong-offering-at-top-end?sref=mxbIZFb4.

- ¹⁷ Enoch Yiu, "Hong Kong's 1st-Quarter Funding Rank Climbs to 4th Place as City Is Poised for IPO Bonanza," South China Morning Post, April 1, 2025. https://www.scmp.com/business/banking-finance/article/3304565/hong-kong-climbs-ipo-league-table-fourth-fundraising-jumps-fourfold.
- ¹⁸ Kanis Leung, "Shares in China's CATL, World's Biggest EV Battery Maker, Surge in Hong Kong after \$4.6 Billion IPO," AP News, May 20, 2025. https://apnews.com/article/catl-ev-batteries-listed-hong-kong-1e87c749f080779e70b4b00b3516a635.
- ¹⁹ U.S. Department of Defense, DOD Releases List of Chinese Military Companies in Accordance with Section 1260H of the National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2021, January 7, 2025. https://www.defense.gov/News/Releases/Release/Article/4023145/dodreleases-list-of-chinese-military-companies-in-accordance-with-section-1260/; "CATL Statement on US 'Chinese Military Company' List Inclusion," CATL, January 7, 2025. https://www.catl.com/en/news/6351.html.
- ²⁰ Dave Sebastian, "JPMorgan and BofA Stick with CATL Deal despite US House Opposition," *Bloomberg*, May 6, 2025. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2025-05-06/jpmorgan-and-bofa-stick-with-catl-deal-despite-us-house-opposition?sref=mxbIZFb4.
- ²¹ Alexandra Stevenson, "How the Trade War Shaped a Chinese Battery Giant's Hong Kong Debut," *New York Times*, May 19, 2025. https://www.nytimes.com/2025/05/19/business/china-battery-hong-kong-catl.html; Anna T. Pinedo, Bradely Berman, and Ross S. Clements, "Anna T. Pinedo," *Mayer Brown*, March 7, 2022. https://www.mayerbrown.com/en/insights/publications/2022/03/whats-the-deal-regulation-s.
- ²² Shanghai Composite Index (000001.SS), Yahoo Finance, accessed May 30, 2025. https://finance.yahoo.com/quote/000001.SS/; CSI 300 Index (000300.SS), Yahoo Finance, accessed May 30, 2025. https://finance.yahoo.com/quote/000300.SS/.
- 23 "China, Hong Kong Stocks Rebound with Regional Markets, Beijing Support," Reuters, April 8, 2025. https://www.reuters.com/markets/asia/china-hong-kong-stocks-rise-with-regional-markets-beijing-support-2025-04-08/; "PBoC Expands Stock Swap and Relending Program to Support A-Shares," Trivium China, May 8, 2025. https://triviumchina.com/2025/05/08/pboc-expands-stock-swap-and-relending-program-to-support-a-shares/.
- ²⁴ "Chinese Stock Market in Limbo as Investors Lack Conviction," *Bloomberg*, May 27, 2025.

 https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2025-05-28/chinese-stock-market-in-limbo-as-investors-lack-conviction?embedded-checkout=true&sref=mxbIZFb4.
- ²⁵ "China Consumption Miss Overshadows Factory Strength amid Tariffs," *Bloomberg*, May 19, 2025. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2025-05-19/china-s-factory-output-grows-more-than-forecast-despite-tariffs?sref=mxbIZFb4.
- ²⁶ Lynn Song, "China Unveils Fresh Monetary Policy Easing Package ahead of this Week's Trade Talks," ING, May 7, 2025. https://think.ing.com/articles/china-unveils-fresh-monetary-policy-easing-package-ahead-of-this-weeks-trade-talks/; People's Bank of China, SCIO Holds Press Conference on Launching Financial Policy Package to Stabilize the Market and Expectations, May 7, 2025.
- ²⁷ Lynn Song, "China Unveils Fresh Monetary Policy Easing Package ahead of this Week's Trade Talks," ING, May 7, 2025. https://think.ing.com/articles/china-unveils-fresh-monetary-policy-easing-package-ahead-of-this-weeks-trade-talks/; People's Bank of China, SCIO Holds Press Conference on Launching Financial Policy Package to Stabilize the Market and Expectations, May 7, 2025.
- 28 "China Cuts Key Rate, Reserve Ratio to Aid Economy Hit by Tariffs," Bloomberg News, May 7, 2025. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2025-05-07/pboc-governor-among-top-chinese-officials-set-to-attend-briefing?sref=mxbIZFb4.
- ²⁹ People's Bank of China, SCIO Holds Press Conference on Launching Financial Policy Package to Stabilize the Market and Expectations, May 7, 2025; "China Cuts Key Rate, Reserve Ratio to Aid Economy Hit by Tariffs," Bloomberg News, May 7, 2025. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2025-05-07/pboc-governor-among-top-chinese-officials-set-to-attend-briefing?sref=mxbIZFb4.
- 30 People's Bank of China, Financial Statistics Report for April 2025 (2025年4月金融统计数据报告), May 14, 2025. Translation. https://web.archive.org/web/20240410200250/http://www.pbc.gov.cn/goutongjiaoliu/113456/113469/5710039/index.html.
- 31 Max J. Zenglein and François Chimits, "China's Economy Improves as It Braces for External Shock," *Mercator Institute for China Studies*, April 25, 2025. https://merics.org/en/tracker/chinas-economy-improves-it-braces-external-shock.

- ³² Mark Sobel, "Renminbi Dilemma for Chinese Authorities," OMFIF, October 15, 2024. https://www.omfif.org/2024/10/renminbi-dilemma-for-chinese-authorities/.
- 33 "China's Central Bank Says Debt Level Rising, Easing on Track," Reuters, March 27, 2025.

 https://www.reuters.com/world/china/chinas-central-bank-says-debt-level-rising-easing-track-2025-03-27/; Michael Pettis, "Chinese Banks Are Told to Expand Consumer Lending," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, March 27, 2025.

 https://carnegieendowment.org/posts/2025/03/chinese-banks-are-told-to-expand-consumer-lending?lang=en.
- ³⁴ Miller & Chevalier, "Trade Compliance Flash: Key Takeaways from New BIS Restrictions on AI Chips to China," April 21, 2025. https://www.millerchevalier.com/publication/trade-compliance-flash-key-takeaways-new-bis-restrictions-ai-chips-china; Karen Freifeld and Stephen Nellis, "Nvidia Faces \$5.5 Billion Charge as US Restricts Chip Sales to China," Reuters, April 17, 2025. https://www.reuters.com/technology/nvidia-expects-up-55-billion-charge-first-quarter-2025-04-15/; "NVIDIA Corporation Current Report Filing" (NVIDIA Corporation Form 8-K), April 15, 2025. https://d18rn0p25nwr6d.cloudfront.net/CIK-0001045810/9e6e2d94-83a7-465c-8a94-982d82e3e9e7.pdf.
- ³⁵ Arushi Gupta, Tao Burga, and Tim Fist, "The H20 Problem: Inference, Supercomputers, and US Export Control Gaps," *IFP*, April 15, 2025. https://ifp.org/the-h20-problem/; Venkat Somala, "Ban the H20: Competing in the Inference Age," *ChinaTalk*, March 5, 2025. https://www.chinatalk.media/p/ban-the-h20-competing-in-the-inference.
- ³⁶ Arushi Gupta, Tao Burga, and Tim Fist, "The H20 Problem: Inference, Supercomputers, and US Export Control Gaps," *IFP*, April 15, 2025. https://ifp.org/the-h20-problem/; Venkat Somala, "Ban the H20: Competing in the Inference Age," *ChinaTalk*, March 5, 2025. https://www.chinatalk.media/p/ban-the-h20-competing-in-the-inference.
- ³⁷ U.S. Department of Commerce Bureau of Industry and Security, Guidance on Application of General Prohibition 10 (GP10) to People's Republic of China (PRC) Advanced-Computing Integrated Circuits (ICs), May 13, 2025. https://www.bis.gov/media/documents/general-prohibition-10-guidance-may-13-2025.pdf.